
City of Livingston, City Parks and Trails Committee 

Meeting Agenda – October 27, 2021 

The regular meeting of the Livingston Parks & Trails Committee is scheduled for Wednesday, 

October 27, 2021, at 6 pm. The meeting will be held by Zoom video conferencing. Jeanne-Marie 

Souvigney, Chair, will facilitate this meeting. 

To join the Zoom meeting:  

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/83653147636?pwd=OVRabXJjQi9iQjE2WjBPK2Y1a2lRZz09 

Meeting ID: 836 5314 7636 

Passcode: 808583 

One tap mobile 

+16699009128,,83653147636#,,,,*808583# US (San Jose)

1) Roll Call

2) Agenda Review

3) Approval of Minutes – 5 minutes

 Review and approval of September 22, 2021, regular meeting minutes (attachment)

4) New Business – 5 minutes

 Status of Bitterroot Trail

5) Old Business – 90 minutes

 Recommendation on Reservoir Park – Alison (three attachments)

 PTC priorities for 2022 budget cycle, including

o Park County addition of trail bridge over Fleshman Creek to Yellowstone River

Pedestrian Bridge PER - Sarah

 Annual Report to Commissioners

 Open seat (two attachments: letter from Rachael, application from Tim Stevens)

 Updates:

o Summary of No Mow May - Clay

o Logo design

o Commission decision on Summit Street abandonment request

o Status of Trails and Active Transportation Plan – Sarah

o Commission discussion of City Communications Policy

 Decision on alternate dates for November and December meetings

 New officers selection in January

 Social and other media

6) Public Comments

7) Committee Member Comments

8) Adjourn meeting

Note: Emails to the Parks & Trails Committee should be addressed to 

webmaster@livingstonmontana.org. 



City of Livingston Parks & Trails Committee Meeting 

Draft Minutes 

 

September 22, 2021 

The Parks & Trails Committee met at 6pm in the Community Room, City-County Building. 

 

1) Roll Call 

● Committee Members: Carol Goosey, Connor Cavigli, Rachael Jones, Jeanne Marie-

Souvigney, Sarah Stands, Clay Bolt, Alison Shannon-Lier, Dorel Hoglund 

● Public: Hayes Goosey 

 

2) Approval of Minutes 

● Minutes from August meeting: Motion to approve by Sarah, Rachael seconded, 

unanimously approved  

● Alison commented that she recognizes that she should have abstained from voting on the 

Summit Street abandonment request due to a conflict of interest. 

 

3) New Business  

● Public Comment on the future of Reservoir Park and how it can be improved 

○ Hayes Goosey made comments, asked if everything he has done so far is 

considered public comment.  

○ Alison noted that so far, we have had approximately 105 surveys filled out and 

returned suggesting the features the public wants to see at this park 

 

4) Old Business 

● Recommendation on Logo design 

○ Rachael recommended that we finalize our project with Eubank and recommend a 

logo selection to the city commission allowing Eubank to complete the project. 

○ Discussion: Committee offered additional comments on the draft design, which 

Jeanne and Clay will forward to Megan. 

● City’s Board Communication and Social Media policies 

○ Discussion: Committee members expressed confusion about certain components 

of the policy related to conversations with the public, the process and 

communication with staff and others. Dorel will seek clarification. 

● Updates: 

○ City Commission action on the Summit St. abandonment request – Jeanne 

reported that the Commission deferred action on this item at its Sept. 21 meeting 

and will take it up at its meeting on October 5. 

○ Sarah provided an update on the progress of the Trails and AT Plan. 

● Social and other media – no new updates, still trying to manage the new process. 

● Committee appointment – Jeanne reported that the City will advertise the PTC opening 

for the month of October. New officers will be selected at the January meeting, as 

required in bylaws.  

● November and December meetings – Committee will determine dates, as needed, in 

October.  



● Budget and project priorities for next year – Jeanne reported that the Committee can 

develop suggestions for parks and trails priorities to be part of the budget process which 

starts in January. 

 

Public Comments 

● Hayes Goosey offered additional comments about the surveys associated with Reservoir 

Park. 

 

Committee Comments 

● None 

 

Adjourn Meeting  

● Sarah motioned and Carol seconded to adjourn the meeting. Passed unanimously at 7:55 

pm. 

 

 



October 21, 2021 
 
Re: Summary of public outreach for Reservoir Park 
Fr: Dr. Alison Shannon-Lier, Sarah Stands, Jeanne-Marie Souvigney 
 
Background 
 
The City’s parks and trails, like many outdoor recreation places across the state, experienced 
record numbers of users in 2020 as people sought public areas for recreation, socializing and 
family time that allowed an escape from the confines of indoor restrictions related to COVID. 
Many of our local trails and parking lots were full day after day, with heavy use extending into 
the colder fall and winter months. At the same time, local residents continued to ask for more 
parks and trails on the north side as well as dog-friendly areas.  
  
In consideration of these factors, the Parks and Trails Committee asked the City Commission to 
allocate $50,000, which the Commission approved, for the development of Reservoir Park on the 
north side of town, a unique large plot of undeveloped, open city land suitable for and already 
designated as a park but with no amenities like those found at other city parks. The 2012 Parks & 
Trails Master Plan recommended that Reservoir Park include a fenced off-leash dog area, 
community gardens and a children’s play area, along with parking, sidewalks, picnic shelter, 
benches and a vault toilet. 
  
Progress to Date 
Since the Commission approval, the Parks and Trails Committee have solicited public comments 
on the development of Reservoir Park. The community and neighborhood residents in particular 
have shared their views regarding this project in a variety of different venues – community 
gatherings at the Farmers Market and at Northside Soccer Fields during Saturday games, a site 
visit at Reservoir Park, several PTC meetings, through a written questionnaire, emails and other 
means, resulting in substantial public comment, including 90 questionnaires returned and 
conversations with an estimated 300 people.  
  
Bubble diagrams and idea boards, created by BYLA, an architectural firm that provided their 
pro-bono assistance to this project, were available at many of these public events. The initial idea 
boards were expanded in response to public comment at one PTC meeting to include more 
natural settings.  
  
Amenities people asked for:  

 Open natural space 
 Preserving and supporting natural species 
 Keeping the area natural to enjoy views  
 Trails that are maintained 
 Fenced, off-leash dog park  
 Dog agility course 
 Space for children  

o A traditional playground 
o Swings 



o Natural landscape to play in 
o A natural bike skills area 

 Rock climbing boulder 
 Open field space 
 Sport courts – basketball, tennis, baseball and soccer 
 3D archery range 
 Recreational center 
 Indoor pool 
 Ice rink 
 Roller skating rink 
 Public restrooms and water fountains 
 Community music venue 
 Zip line 
 ADA accessibility 
 Wind block, trees and shade 
 Disc Golf Course 

 
Concerns residents shared: 

 Financial expense 
 Upkeep and maintenance 
 Enforcing traffic speeds in the neighborhood 
 Parking and access to the park 
 Inviting more dogs into the neighborhood, feces and safety 
 Conflicts with local fauna that use the space 
 Maintaining night sky ordinance 
 Hours of access to the park 
 Safety issues  
 Characteristics of park features/no fencing 
 Corporate branding 
 Noxious weed control 
 Maintain wild flower bloom 
 Dog park gate access 

  
We saw the greatest support for: 

1. Kids play area 
2. Natural open space 
3. Fenced in dog park 
4. Bike skills course 
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10/20/21 

Dear City Commissioners, 

I am writing because, after three years of volunteering and serving as Vice Chair, I have chosen 

not to reapply for a seat on the Parks and Trails Committee (PTC).  Over the years, I devoted 

countless hours to serve our local government in my capacity as a PTC member.  Unfortunately, 

after three years, I continue to struggle to understand what PTC can do to be helpful to the city 

staff and commission.   

Here's a few examples of what I'm discouraged by:  (1) PTC spent countless hours formulating 

new bylaws, which were approved by you, and which are currently being disregarded; (2) PTC, 

an advisory board of the commission, has been side-lined during key discussions that affect 

Parks and Trails in the city, including the recent abandonment decision on the North Side; (3) 

The absence of onboarding and continuing education for board members has led to an awful lot 

of confusion and miscommunication around what board members may and may not do.   

To complicate matters, the new "Board Communications Policy" appears to set out to further 

stymy pro action between city staff, board and community members.  I was looking forward to 

the discussion about the communication policy at your 10/5/21 meeting.  But the item was 

removed from the agenda, and city board members were not notified in advance. This kind of 

casual disregard for volunteer time takes the wind out of the sails of motivated people who are 

willing to dedicate hours of their precious free time to improving the city. 

For a city that is short on resources, I hope you will prioritize the development of better 

processes and training that will foster more effective partnerships between the city staff and 

boards.  The city has struggled over the years to recruit board members. Now, city boards, 

including PTC, are full of enthusiastic volunteers, but I worry that if current trends continue, the 

board members will be driven away.   

I have really enjoyed my time on Parks and Trails, and I'm excited about the new developments 

coming, including the Trails and Active Transportation Plan. I hope to volunteer again in the 

future.  PTC's work over the years has netted a rich set of priorities, protocols and relationships 

that have improved Livingston's green spaces and trails, and for that, I will always be grateful.   

Yours in community, 

Rachael Jones 

406-220-2204  
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